 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 4 July 2016 – 7.00pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

A public participation session took place between 7.02pm – 7.06pm.

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Donna Chiffi, Cllr Chris Haynes, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Siobhan McClelland, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Cllr Hughes welcomed Cllr McClelland to Full Council, as a newly Co-opted Member for Manorbier Ward.

Cllr Hughes asked that the Clerk begin taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
100/16
Absent without apology: Cllr Rob Hall.
101/16
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal or Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately. Cllr Hughes declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (a) - (Planning application NP/16/0319/RES). Cllr Hine declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 11 (a) (Action Tracking – Registration of Corner House land, Jameston). Cllr Willcocks declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 11(a). Cllr Haynes and Cllr John Williams both declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 10 – (To consider an update on issues in respect of Jameston Play Area, including a quotation for remedial work). Cllr Chiffi declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 9 – (To receive an update and consider a donation request in respect of Skrinkle Play Area, Manorbier). Cllr McClelland also declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 9.

Clerk mentioned that the amended Code of Conduct, as confirmed by the Monitoring Officer, required that Interests declared at Full Council meetings should also be written down. This was in addition to the approved Minutes and the information placed on the website by the Clerk. Members considered this placed additional burdens on councillors and the Clerk and wondered how many other Councils followed this procedure. Members agreed to raise this procedure with the Monitoring Officer when she attends a MCC meeting in the autumn.
102/16
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 6 June 2016.  Cllr Chiffi proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 6 June 2016 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – 9 in favour, 2 abstentions.   
103/16
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 6 June 2016. Clerk reported that Graham Davie, local resident, had met with Ben Blake and County Cllr Kidney about the request for a footpath between Windy Ridge/Wheelers Way and the Skrinkle Bus Stop. See item 107/16 below.


Following requests from Helen Brickell and Cllr Hughes, Clerk had asked Network Rail to cut back the vegetation at Manorbier Newton and Beavers Hill level crossings. Helen Brickell had confirmed that this work had been undertaken and a first class job had been made of the work. Helen Brickell had asked if Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) could also cut back the vegetation on the roadside of the crossings.  See also item 107/16 below.

Clerk confirmed that the Monitoring Officer had deferred Code of Conduct training until the autumn.


Cllr Hine asked about an update on the draft Community Charter between PCC and Town and Community Councils. Clerk confirmed that Diane Lockley, Chair of Kilgetty-Begelly Community Council, had attended a recent workshop to look at aspects of the Charter. Attendance had been lower than envisaged at this workshop but feedback gleaned at the event (including that the draft was not bespoke enough to Pembrokeshire) will now be sent to PCC.  
104/16
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence folder. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· Letter from Miss Maureen Lower, MBE, about an overhanging tree blocking the pavement outside Grove Cottage, Jameston. Clerk had sent a photograph of the location and tree to PCC. Marc Owen, PCC, had replied saying that responsibility to cut back the tree fell to the landowner but had asked one of his team to review. Members thought the property had been empty for over 2 years and appeared derelict and did not know the owner of the property. County Cllr Kidney said that PCC’s Streetcare Team were due to be in Jameston that week and would ask them to trim the tree. He added that other vegetation in Jameston had been cut back that day by PCC. 

· Email from Reef TV about drone filming in Manorbier (for Penelope Keith’s Hidden Villages). A location in Manorbier had been found for aerial filming.

· Telephone call from Louise McCafferty and other local residents about overgrown vegetation and grass in St James Church cemetery and approach road. Reverend Alex Grace had been informed by the Clerk and she had asked that callers be referred to her. Cllr Hughes confirmed that some grass cutting had now taken place but other areas were still wild.

· Hywel Dda Community Health Council Locality meeting to be held on 14 July 2016.

· Email from Activity Wales requesting volunteer marshalls for the Long Course Weekend on 8-10 July 2016. Cllr McClelland expressed a Personal Interest in this item. Cllr McClelland expressed concern about car parking during the marathon event last year, particularly in narrow parts of the Pembroke Road where emergency vehicles would find trouble getting through and suggested that the position be monitored this year. 
· Welsh Government notice about the Two Tier Workforce Code of Practice. This related to outsourced work. Clerk had provided a NIL return for MCC.
· Welsh Government statement about arrangements for the collection and management of Welsh devolved taxes from April 2018.

· Welsh Government notice about recruitment of additional Members for the Building Regulations Advisory Committee for Wales.

· Welsh Government direction to Councils in Wales to adopt amended Financial Regulations. A model had been provided by One Voice Wales. Members agreed to include this matter on the September 2016 meeting.

· PLANED event on 5 July 2016 at Stackpole covering an update on the LEADER programme.

· Email from PAVS about the Pembrokeshire Funding Portal. Clerk had copied to the Skrinkle Play Area Action Group and to SRCA.

· Shelter Cymru networking event on 13 July 2016 covering advice for the over 50s.

· Ombudsman for Wales Annual Report 2015/16.

· Cllr Hine reported upon 3 letters received from Gordon Prime and sent to Angela Burns, AM, about footpath and traffic issues in St James’s Place, Jameston; Tenby Health centre and raised pavements (for buggy use) blocked by cars. It was thought that most of these issues were being taken forward by PCC.

All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings and/or by contacting Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings.
105/16
 To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


Cllr Hughes left the room at this point (7.50pm). Cllr Terry Williams took up position of Chair for the following item;
a) NP/16/0319/RES – Road and sewer construction at Green Grove, Jameston. After a brief discussion, including confirmation from the Clerk that no objections had been received by MCC to the application, Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – 10 in favour.
Cllr Hughes returned to the room at this point (7.53pm) and resumed position of Chair of the meeting.
b) NP/16/0326/FUL – Two storey dwelling in garden at 18 Wheelers Way, Manorbier. Members noted and discussed the affordable housing contribution, based on the gross floor space of the proposed property. Members considered the contribution to be very high in the PCNPA area. In answer to a query from Cllr Hine, Cllr Hughes confirmed that the applicant had previously submitted a pre-application enquiry to PCNPA in December 2014. Clerk confirmed that no objections had been received by MCC to this application. Cllr John Williams proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.   
106/16
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 May 2016 to 13 June 2016 and the Budget Monitoring Report for the period 6 April 2016 to 30 June 2016. Clerk handed out copies of the Financial Statement and Budget Monitoring Report. Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £6,444.32 and that transactions totalling £488.63 had cleared the account. The balance of the Business Premium Account (formerly the Base Rate Tracker Account) stood at £31,031.30 following receipt of an interest payment of £3.46. Cllr Chiffi proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. Members also noted the Budget Monitoring Report and Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this be accepted as a true and accurate position of MCC’s spend against budget for the period 6 April 2016 to 30 June 2016. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.
107/16
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Simon Hart, MP, had met with local residents at Manorbier (Skrinkle) Play Area and had thrown his support behind the campaign to seek funding for new play equipment. County Cllr Kidney had also been present.
· Vegetation had been cut back from the pathway by The Swan Inn.

· PCC had received numerous complaints about lack of hedge and verge cutting but work had now commenced in the area (from 4 July). Class A and B roads were to be undertaken first but will include Manorbier Newton.

· PCC’s Streetcare team would be working in Jameston that week.

· A meeting had been held between Ben Blake, Graham Davie and County Cllr Kidney to discuss the requested footpath from Wheelers Way to Skrinkle Bus Stop. The owner of the land upon which any footpath would be built is content. Clerk to send a formal request to PCC to get the ball rolling. Members’ content. County Cllr Kidney said there was a small pot of funding available.

· No update on issues around St James’s Place, Jameston.  


County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful update.
108/16
To receive an update and consider a donation request in respect of Skrinkle Play Area, Manorbier. Cllr Hughes referred to the meeting held with Simon Hart MP at which Cllr Chiffi attended in a personal capacity. Cllr Hughes confirmed that no official donation request had yet been received by MCC. Cllr Chiffi reported that the local resident’s group were due to meet with PAVS on 6 July and PCNPA on 15 July 2016 but hoped to have their charity status confirmed by September 2016. Cllr Chiffi asked that this matter be included on the agenda for the September 2016 Full Council meeting. Cllr Chiffi added that the Western Telegraph had been present at the meeting with Simon Hart MP and that PCC had agreed to maintain, inspect and insure any new equipment purchased for Skrinkle Play Area. Cllr Chiffi said that the group’s target figure for new play equipment, etc was £40k. Cllr McClelland said there were some grants available for charities and offered her support.
109/16
To consider an update on issues in respect of Jameston Play Area, including a quotation for remedial work.

Cllr John Williams and Cllr Haynes left the room at this point (8.09pm) having declared a Prejudicial Interest in this item. Cllr Hughes confirmed that Cllr Haynes had left the room as he would be helping Cllr John Williams with any work approved by MCC.

Cllr Hughes opened the quote received from Cllr John Williams for various pieces of work to be undertaken at Jameston Play Area. (See item 93/16 of the June 2016 Minutes). This quote totalled £964 plus the cost of any rubberised sealant. PCC would be advising on appropriate sealant. Clerk reported that a further quarterly inspection report had now been received from PCC and this had highlighted a couple of additional medium and high risks not already discussed. These were rotting grass being left on matting and graffiti on the zip wire cradle chair. Cllr Chiffi had also taken photographs of some of the issues covered by the PCC report, as part of her weekly inspections. The shakes in the zip wire supports had also been highlighted but Tawny Wood had said these were naturally occurring, as confirmed by Cllr Hall. Members noted Tawny Wood’s 5 year guarantee. Clerk agreed to copy the latest PCC report to Cllrs Chiffi and John Williams. Cllr Terry Williams asked about MCC’s obligations to seek other quotes for this work. Clerk said that financial regulations allowed approval of an extension of an existing contract without further need to tender or seek other quotes. Cllr Hughes confirmed that Cllr John Williams had previously undertaken work on fencing around the play area as well as other remedial work. Cllr Long proposed that MCC accept Cllr John Williams quote of £964 plus sealant. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Cllr Hughes asked if Members would be content if approval could be given if any additional work was needed to be added to this quote. Members’ content providing financial regulations allowed. Vote taken – 8 in favour, 1 abstention. 

Cllr John Williams and Cllr Haynes returned to the room at this point.


Cllr Hughes reported the additional points highlighted by PCC in their quarterly inspection to Cllr John Williams and Cllr Haynes. Clerk to ask Rob Izzard if he could blow grass off the play area matting after his grass cutting.

Cllr Chiffi confirmed that she and Cllr John Williams had undertaken 3 weekly inspections and their reports had highlighted the need to move the picnic table and other issues covered in PCC’s reports. Cllr Chiffi added that the picnic table was being used as a platform for getting on to the zip wire cradle. The picnic table would be fixed to the ground by Cllrs John Williams and Haynes shortly although the table did need some repairs. Cllr Chiffi reported that no litter had been seen in the play area other than 7 dog pooh bags left by the entrance gate. Cllr John Williams had kindly taken these away. Cllr Haynes also reported seeing a dog walker whilst he was sat in the play area. Cllr John Williams and Cllr Chiffi were thanked for their work on the weekly inspections.


Cllr Hughes asked about provision of a set of goal posts for the play area. This followed a request by local youngsters in the public participation session. In answer to Members’ queries, Cllr Hughes said a set of goalposts had been requested and these would be 5-a-side size. Cllr John Williams suggested the posts be secured to the ground to avoid vandalism and theft. Clerk was asked to check with Rob Izzard to see if was holding any goalposts for MCC. Cllr Haynes proposed that Cllr Hughes, Cllr Terry Williams and the Clerk take forward this work as a matter of urgency, in part to avoid calling an Extraordinary Meeting during the August recess. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. 

Cllr Hughes asked about suggested wording on signs at the entrances to the play area. (see item 93/16 of June 2016 Minutes.) Cllr Marcia Kidney said she would report back at the September 2016 meeting after consulting with County Cllr Kidney. County Cllr Kidney said that if MCC owned the land signs could be erected threatening imposition of fines if dog fouling took place. However, he agreed to find out the current legal position.
110/16

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matter;


Cllr Willcocks left the room at this point (8.32pm)


· Registration of Corner House land – Clerk reported that no further news had been received following the Land Registry’s/Ordnance Survey’s visit to the site. 
Cllr Willcocks returned to the room (8.33pm).

111/16
To approve the following outstanding invoice for payment;

a) I P Morris (office costs and Manorbier School book tokens x2 – in line with Precept) - £77.26. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr McClelland. Vote taken – all in favour.
112/16
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes brought forward an itemised invoice from Rob Izzard for grass cutting between January and June 2016. This totalled £1,956.00p. Cllr Hine proposed that this payment be approved but that Mr Izzard should be asked to ensure grass is blown off the play area matting once grass cutting had been undertaken at Jameston Play Area. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Terry Williams reported that a local resident had reported problems with the guttering on the Manorbier bus shelter. County Cllr Kidney noted. In addition, it had been noted that vegetation at the rear of the Bier House was overgrown. Cllr Hughes said that, in previous years, he along with Cllrs Haynes and Terry Williams had trimmed back the vegetation although PCC had done so in 2015. Cllr John Williams and Cllr Haynes offered to help if PCC did not do so this year (Bier House door now open for access). Cllr Terry Williams was thanked for his report.  

Cllr Hughes thanked Councillors for attending and confirmed that the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 5 September 2016. Clerk was asked to invite Jane Gibson, PCNPA, to that meeting. 

Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to delete the Minutes of the 9 June 2016 meeting.


There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.38pm.
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